Signed________Cllr Paul Burgess________________________________


MINUTES OF ALTHORNE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 
HELD WEDNESDAY 28th AUGUST 2013

Present:

District Councillor Cussen (Chair), District Councillor B Boyce , District Councillor P Channer and Cllr P Burgess

In Attendance:

Joanna Jeffery (Clerk) and 13 members of the public.

13/188
Apologies for absence

To receive apologies for absence

Dist Cllr A Fluker

13/189
Minutes of Meetings

To approve as a correct record the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held 24th July 2013. The minutes were proposed by Cllr P Burgess, Seconded by Dist Cllr B Boyce.
13/190
Declaration of Interests

To receive ‘Disclosable Pecuniary Interests, Other Pecuniary Interests or Non-Pecuniary Interests relating to items on the agenda.
None

13/191
Public Forum with respect to items on the Agenda

The Council will hear first from councillors with disclosable or other pecuniary interests who must leave the room immediately after they have made their representations, answered questions or given evidence.  Councillors cannot remain in the room to hear the representations of others.  After the close of the forum, any member having left due to section 10.1 and 10.2 may rejoin the Council
A parishioner brought to the attention of the parish council that the hedge at the recreation ground needs to be cut – the clerk will email the contractor.

The bench in the toddler play ground needs to be replaced.

The tennis court needs to be weed killed and strimmed.

4 bollards still need to be purchased and installed.

A parishioner advised that a road sign has been vandalised.
The webmaster commented that he is happy to update the website with minutes and agenda’s, but anything more time consuming would need to be paid for.
There is a glitch on Titan hosting, but the website is still running well.

13/192
Finance
To advise members of receipts, automated payments and to approve the cheques for

payment and signing 

Since the Parish Council has insufficient authorised signatories in place for the signing of cheques, interim arrangements have been made for Maldon District Council to settle accounts authorised by the Parish Council for payment.  Once the Parish Council is re-constituted and quorate again, and fresh bank mandates and authorised signatories are established, it will be required to reimburse the District Council for the interim payments made.

It will therefore be necessary for the Parish Council to 

RESOLVE

1) That the accounts as now laid before the Parish Council be approved for payment;

2) That the interim arrangements for the payment of such accounts by the District Council are noted, and that the Parish Council reimburses the District Council on demand when such arrangements are no longer required.

01-Aug-13
SO
Althorne Parish Hall

Office Rent


£    50.00

01-Aug-13
Chq
MD Landscapes


Grass Cutting


£  255.60

19-Aug-13
Chq
J Jeffery



Clerks Wages


£  342.49

19-Aug-13
Chq
Post Office


Clerks Tax and Ni

£    85.62

20-Aug-13
DD 
Plusnet



Telephone and broadband
£    12.49

Proposed by Dist Cllr B Boyce, Seconded by Cllr P Burgess.
The clerk will chase Maldon District Council with regards to outstanding payments.
13/193
Planning
13/193.01
Applications requiring response from Althorne Parish Council 



Week ending 16th August 2013



FUL/MAL/13/00711 PP-02785936



Erection of 2 No poultry sheds, 4 No feed bins and associated hardstandings



Stitches Farm, Lower Chase, Althorne, Essex



RESPONSE DUE BY 13TH SEPTEMBER 2013

Althorne Parish Council have NO OBJECTIONS to this planning application, however should this application be approved Althorne Parish Council would wish to see significant landscaping to the sheds in an open field, also concerns are raised with respect to odour and noise.



WTPO/MAL/13/00718


T5-T12 Horse Chestnut – lift to 5m over garden by removal of minor growth

up to approx 3cm diameter, reduce width of crown overhanging the garden up to a height of 8m by the removal of approx 2-3m of linear growth. T5, T6 & T7 Horse Chestnuts – tidy up poor cuts and remove stubs back to proper growth points.

Panorama, Fambridge Road, Althorne, Essex

Althorne Parish Council SUPPORT this planning application.
13/193.02
Responses made by Althorne Parish Council since last meeting

Week ending 
28th June 2013



FUL/MAL/13/00441



Alteration to barn, to form annexe accommodation



The Scholars, Southminster Road, Mayland, Essex



Althorne Parish Council have NO OBJECTIONS to this planning application.



Week ending 12th July 2013



HOUSE/MAL/13/00585

Demolish existing detached garage and erect an attached garage and 2.7m high brick wall on the west boundary.



40 Highfield Rise, Althorne, Essex



Althorne Parish Council OBJECT to this planning application.



LBC/MAL/13/00654

Change of use of former Essex barn to use as a wedding ceremony, reception and ancillary functions.  Demolition of existing single storey buildings and replacement with bridal suite and letting rooms.  Erect a pedestrian bridge over pond.  Provision of access and car parking.  Erection of a gazebo and permission to erect a marquee for wedding receptions for six months per year May to October.

High House Farm, Old Heath Road, Althorne, Essex

Althorne Parish Council OBJECT to this planning application.

13/193.03
Decisions advised by Maldon District Council

Week ending 19th July 2013

FUL/MAL/13/00434

Demolition of extension and erection of 2no semi-detached dwellings.

6 River View Terrace, Fambridge Road, Althorne, Essex

REFUSED

Week ending 26th July 2013
FUL/MAL/13/00498

Erection of a 3 bedroom farm workers dwelling

Dairy Farm, Dairy Farm Road, Althorne, Essex

REFUSED

HOUSE/MAL/13/00537

Retrospective loft conversion

Panorama, Fambridge Road, Althorne, Essex

APPROVE

13/193.04
Notification of Planning Appeals/Tree Preservation Orders received from Maldon District Council

TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING ACT1990

APPEAL BY: Mr S Fogg

SITE ADDRESS: Land rear of 2 River View Terrace, Fambridge Road, Althorne, Essex

APPLICATION REFERENCE NO: FUL/MAL/13/00028

APPEAL REFERENCE NUMBER: APP/X1545/A/13/2202048

DESCRIPTION OF DEVELOPMENT: Two detached dwelling units including garaging to Plot 1

TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING ACT1990

THE TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING (TREE PRESERVATION)(ENGLAND) REGULATIONS 2012

TREE PRESERVATION ORDER NUMBER. 2/13

TITLE:  Chartleas, Fambridge Road, Althorne

The above order was confirmed on 8th July 2013 without modification.

13/193.05
To receive information 

Huntsman and Hounds, Green Lane, Althorne – following correspondence 

with the Enforcement officer, it has been identified that no breach of 

conditions are being carried out at this property.

13/194
Code of Conduct

To review and revise the Code of Conduct.

This item will be carried over to the next meeting, as the clerk has not had any response from Stuart Jennings.  The clerk will now forward the document to Mr Peter Wyatt, interim monitoring officer.
Cllr P Burgess commented that the Standing Orders need to be reviewed.

13/195
Co-option

To discuss updates 

Cllr P Burgess advised that we have 5 new parishioners wishing to be co-opted onto the council.

The clerk is to check with Stuart Jennings that the interviews may be held in private.

Dates are to be arranged before next meeting.

13/196
Transport Report

To receive report
The Dengie Hundred Bus Users Group is meeting on 18th September and everyone is welcome to attend, parishioners, councillors etc.  The speaker is Stephen Morris from Bus Users UK who will talk about what we can expect from our bus service and how to get a better bus service for villages that are not well served.
DHBUG wrote to John Whittingdale to voice our fears that a meeting between Simon Burns (MP for Chelmsford and Transport Minister) with First Bus re problems in Chelmsford might have repercussions for the Dengie (as happened when ECC put pressure on First re punctuality and reliability and we lost the 31X in Althorne) and that was passed on.

We also voiced our unhappiness over the expenditure on Real Time Information by Essex County Council when no provision had been made for the Dengie.

13/197
District Councillors Report
To receive report
Eric Whitfield – Monitoring Officer retires at the end of the month, an interim monitoring officer  Peter Wyatt has been appointed, this post will be reviewed no later than 31st March 2014.
The Local Development Plan Consultative Document has gone live today 28/8/13.

13/198
Clerks Report

A very quiet month in the office.
13/199
Correspondence Received 

EALC notice of conference Thursday 26th September 2013
Town/Parish Council Reception 4th October 2013 

Heritage open days 14 & 15 September 2013
13/200
Health Report
None
13/201
Highways and Paths

To receive information

Level crossing on footpath 7 – the screws on the pedestrian level crossing are falling out, Cllr P burgess will contact U Benjafield.
The clerk is to contact highways regarding the vandalism of the road sign on Summerhill, as advised in the public forum.

13/202
Recreation Ground

UK power networks has contacted APC to inform that following a recent power cut, it has been identified that 2 overhead cables need to be replaced at the Pavilion, the clerk is in discussion with UK power networks to arrange a site visit and installation date.

The clerk will contact MD Landscapes re weed killing and strimming of the tennis court, and also cutting of the hedge.
The clerk will contact John Bugg to ask him to fit the new picnic bench.
13/203
New Latchingdon Youth Football Club 

To revise pitch fees for next season.

It was decided that the pitch fees will remain the same for next season.

13/204
Neighbourhood Plan

Cllr P burgess advised that Althorne Parish Council should be monitoring the Local Development Plan.
13/205
Website

To receive updates

The clerk will be responsible for liaising with the webmaster.
Cllr Burgess commented that Essexinfo.net is not very easy to find but Althorne.org is very easy to find.

The will be kept as an agenda item until we have a new council.

13/206
Ash dieback disease

The clerk is to write to Jackie Gilbert , Tree Officer at Maldon District Council to clarify the situation and Althorne Parish Councils responsibilities, the clerk will ask if Maldon District Council can offer any assistance in this matter.
13/207
Community Resilience Workshops

Would Althorne Parish Council like to support this project?

Althorne Parish Council are happy to participate and support these workshops, the clerk will email Gerry Richardson to confirm.
13/208
Southminster party in the park 2013
Southminster parish council are hosting a Party in the Park on 31st October 2013, would Althorne Parish Council like to make a donation to this project?

Figures show that only 4 children from Althorne attended last year, Althorne Parish Council did not make any contributions to this in 2012.

It was decided that Althorne Parish Council will not be supporting this project. The clerk will write to Southminster Parish Council.

13/209
Reports from Meetings and Events attended

To receive information

Dist Cllr Channer and Cllr Burgess attended Planning Briefing.
13/210

Public Forum with respect to matters of mutual interest

Phil Davies advised that it would be good practise for the new co-opted councillors to receive training, EALC may be able to assist, the clerk will seek more information.
The website – info.net is hard to find, but we could keep Althorne.org and hyperlink it.

Ash Die Back – there is a web app called Ashtag, this gives information on Ash dieback disease.

A parishioner enquired how the new co optees can be co-opted if the code of conduct has not been finalised, this will be completed before next meeting ready to be agreed before co-option.

A parishioner informed that grass cuttings are being dumped at Station Road, the clerk will email MD Landscapes to confirm that all of their grass cuttings are removed.

A parishioner informed that the Anglian Water tank has been smelling, contractors have been called and the matter has now been resolved.

A lengthy discussion took place regarding Stitches Farm.

A parishioner enquired if any allocation in the Local Development Plan had been made for South Woodham Ferrers, Dist Cllr Boyce informed that South Woodham Ferrers comes under Chelmsford district.

A parishioner informed that co-optees should be dealt with as a matter of urgency, as a new precept will soon need to be set.

Dist Cllr Channer spoke at length regarding the Local Development plan.

Linda Keeble commented that the Hall car park is looking very messy, Linda and Ursula are happy to attend to the beds.  This is a parish hall trustee issue and will be dealt with once a new council is formed.

A discussion took place regarding straw lorries.

13/211
Information Exchange/Next Agenda Items Only

No decisions can be made under this item. Matters may be raised by members and requested to be itemised on the next meeting agenda.
13/212
Date of next meeting and Closure

Date of next meeting Wednesday 25th September 2013 at 7.30pm

Meeting closed at:9pm
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